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Board of Trustees

Minutes

	Date:
	7 July 2011 (200th meeting)

	Time:
	13.50 

	Venue:
	V&A Board Room

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Edwin Davies

Andrew Hochhauser

Betty Jackson 

 Professor Lisa Jardine 
	Steve McGuckin 

Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Samir Shah

Paul Thompson

	In attendance:
	Beth McKillop, Acting Director, V&A

Glenn Adamson, Deputy Head of Research, V&A (for item 3 only)

Eleanor Appleby, Communications Manager, V&A (for item 5 only)
Amanda Bruce, Performance and Planning Manager and Acting Secretary to the Board of Trustees, V&A (minutes) 

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate, V&A

Annabel Judd, Head of Design, V&A (for item 1 only)
Jane Lawson, Director of Development, V&A

Jo Prosser, Commercial Director, V&A

Vernon Rapley, Head of Security & Visitor Services, V&A (for item 7 only)

Martin Roth, incoming Director, V&A

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Sian Williams, Director of Finance, V&A 

	Apologies:
	Erin O’Connor, Michelle Ogundehin, Dame Marjorie Scardino, Bob Stefanowksi, Sir John Sorrell

	
	

	1
	FuturePlan: Tour of Gallery 40 (Fashion)

	1.1
	MG and AJ led Trustees on a tour of Gallery 40 (Fashion) which is currently under refurbishment.  The Gallery would re-open in May 2012.  The architects for the project were 6A Architects.  MG explained that the Gallery had previously been very dark and oppressive.  The refurbishment had removed recent physical interventions, revealing the mosaic floor and the mezzanine, whilst making the space appear lighter. The exterior circle of cases would display the permanent collection.  The interior circle would display temporary exhibitions.  The mezzanine would be used to display temporary exhibitions and host Fashion in Motion events.   The cases had been retained with a rationalised layout to improve circulation.  Cases would be fitted with new lighting to give greater flexibility in lighting displays.  

	1.2
	MG explained that the acoustics in the Gallery were poor as a result of exposing the original floor.  The mezzanine floor would have an acoustic lining to help with this.  MG emphasised that the re-display of Gallery 40 was temporary as fashion and textile displays would later move to the North and South Courts following the opening of the Exhibition Road wing.  Gallery 40 would then display the Museum’s South Asian collections.  

	
	

	2
	Chairman’s welcome to incoming Director, Dr Martin Roth

	2.1
	The Chairman welcomed incoming Director Martin Roth, who would take up his appointment on 1 September 2011.  The Board warmly congratulated Dr Roth on his appointment.  

	
	

	3
	Declaration of Interests

	3.1
	There were no declarations of interest.  

	
	

	4
	Forthcoming Exhibition: Power of Making

	4.1
	GA gave a powerpoint presentation on the forthcoming exhibition Power of Making, on display in the Porter Gallery from 6 September 2011.  The exhibition would be free.  GA explained that the exhibition was a collaborative project between the V&A and the Crafts Council.  It was guest curated by Daniel Charny and GA was acting as a curatorial advisor.  The exhibition was conceived as a modern cabinet of curiosities featuring 100 objects that celebrate the breadth and depth of craft today from traditional skills to the latest technology.  The exhibition would be accompanied by a catalogue featuring six essays.  

	4.2
	GA explained that there were no thematic parameters for the inclusion of objects, rather they were selected on their ‘making’.  Trustees agreed that the exhibition would be a good counterpoint to the Hand Made in Britain series.  

	
	

	5
	Visitor Profile Benchmarking

	5.1
	EA gave a powerpoint presentation on visitor research carried out by Morris Hargreaves McIntyre.  EA reminded Trustees that the joint procurement of marketing services with other museums and galleries had allowed for benchmarking.  The British Museum, the National Maritime Museum and the Wallace Collection would be included in the partnership in the future.  
EA highlighted the following points about the sector:
· Consumer habits were changing.  This benefited free and London-based attractions,
· Museum and gallery visit levels were rising,
· The benefits for an Olympics host city vary: benefits for cultural organisations may be before and after the Olympic year, rather than during it.  
Specific findings about the V&A were:

· The V&A was very strong in audience areas including students, 16-24s, BAME, disabled and NS-Sec 5-8,
· The V&A was similar to other art museums and galleries in other audience areas,
· The V&A’s audience age split very balanced,
· The corporate campaign had been successful and should continue.  

	5.2
	In discussion, Trustees requested further information on what the IWM increase in visitor numbers was due to.  They also requested more information on visiting habits, including dwell time, and shopping behaviour in the shop.  AB would circulate the full report to Trustees.  Trustees agreed that it was positive that the V&A appeals to all ages and also to students and that the corporate campaign represented good value for money.  

	
	

	6
	Approval of 2010/11 Annual Report and Accounts

	6.1
	A paper had been circulated previously.  Trustees were reminded that the approval of the Annual Report and Accounts had been delegated to the Audit Committee.  The Accounts had been approved on 21 June and signed on 29 June.  

	
	

	7
	V&A Annual Safety Report

	7.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  VR explained that the Museum had begun quarterly reporting to the Safety and Security Committee, which allowed the Museum to be more strategic in managing safety.  Data was still compiled monthly.  The report covered the 2010 calendar year.  VR highlighted the following points:

· A Fire Safety review had been carried out in 2010 which noted that improvements had been made since the last report.  

· Although there had been a slight increase in accidents in 2010 there were good procedures in place.  VR noted that no claims had been made in 2010 and that this was reflected in a small rebate from the Museum’s public liability insurers in 2010 and a small reduction in the Museum’s annual premium in 2011.  

· Visiting schools seem to have a good understanding of the fact that they are responsible for their pupils and their pupils’ behaviour while at the Museum.  
· The Institution of Safety and Health (ISAH) ‘Managing Safely’ course is now run by the Museum’s two person Safety Team and trained 23 people to ISOH standard in 2010.

· The Museum had one outstanding injury claim.  

	7.2
	In discussion Trustees requested information on Fire Brigade response times to South Kensington.  AB would send a note to Trustees.  VR explained that much work had been done in the basements to improve fire precautions and the Museum now had enough adequately trained fire marshals.  Regular fire drills were undertaken.  VR would liaise with Allan Hill to ensure that all staff had received adequate fire safety training.  Trustees were also assured that the Museum had strict protocols in place for temporary wiring.  

	
	

	8
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (20 May 2011)

	8.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed.  

	
	

	9
	Matters arising

	9.1
	Paragraph 9.3 – LJ noted a fashion archive that had been recently acquired by the Design Museum.  

	
	

	10
	Notes from Strategy Session (20 May 2011) and matters arising

	10.1
	The notes from the strategy session were agreed.  

	10.2
	paragraph 3: DW gave Trustees a short presentation on how the V&A could increase its visitor numbers to 3 million by 2013 and 4 million by 2015.   DW showed a new film ‘20 great reasons to visit the V&A’ and explained that it highlighted the Museum’s key ‘star’ objects and was available through a variety of channels.  The Museum’s corporate campaign, shown nationally and in London, promoted the V&A as free and inspiring.  The campaign represented good value for money over 2 years as it drew in 52,000 additional visits in 2010/11 (2%).  DW gave Trustees an overview of the BBC Handmade in Britain partnership.  It would be the first major collaboration between the V&A and the BBC, with 20 hours of programming starting in Autumn 2011.  The season offers significant co-branding and cross-marketing opportunities plus the introduction of the museum to a wider television audience.  The season will have a significant BBC-online presence and will be accompanied by a downloadable app.  DW explained that headline exhibitions programmed for 2012 to 2014 had the potential to bring in a broad audience, first time visitors and also have a ‘halo effect’.  Furthermore, the Exhibition Road wing would also draw new visitors into the Museum.  

	10.3
	In discussion, Trustees agreed that the reason to seek to increase visitor numbers was to inspire as many people as possible.  Achieving such an increase in visits needs to be an ambition shared by everyone at the V&A.  Trustees emphasised that the Museum would continue to balance academic and scholarly exhibitions and be mindful of the capacity of the current temporary exhibition space.  JP explained that a significant increase in visit numbers would lead to increased spend in the shop.  

	
	

	11
	Director’s Report

	11.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Acting Director highlighted the following points: 

i. Premier Wen Jiabao’s visit to the UK signalled serious Chinese interest in British culture.  
ii. Visitor numbers were doing well, especially The Cult of Beauty exhibition.  
iii. Yohji Yamamoto was also doing well, and a very good Yohji Fashion in Motion had been held on 1 July. 
iv. MR had met Kate Bellamy in Venice and discussions with Aramco continued.  
v. The Acting Director would visit Beijing next week with Linda Lloyd-Jones, Kate Bellamy and MR to introduce MR as incoming Director to key Chinese contacts and also to seek support for the UK Now programme.  
vi. The Cecil Beaton dress from My Fair Lady, had been bought by a private collector.  The Museum would seek to borrow the dress for the Hollywood Costume exhibition.  

	
	

	12
	Chairman’s Report

	12.1
	The Chairman offered his congratulations to the Museum on a successful Annual Review for 2010/11.  

	12.2
	The Chairman explained that there had been an accident in the British Galleries on 27 June 2011.  A decorative element fell from one of the doorways in the British Galleries and injured two visitors.  This incident was being investigated.  

	12.3
	The Chairman noted three recent Government announcements, aimed at encouraging charitable giving: 
i. On 4 July 2011 the Culture Secretary Jeremy Hunt announced a new £55 million ‘match funding’ scheme, to help arts and heritage organisations build endowment funds.  The Chairman explained that there would be a 3:1 ratio for private:public money.  The V&A would need to raise £15 million in two years, to achieve £5 million in match funding.  The V&A would need to submit a business plan, which JL would lead on.  The Board noted that fundraising for the endowment and FuturePlan simultaneously would be a challenge.  

ii. HM Treasury had published a proposal for consultation on a new scheme to encourage people to donate pre-eminent objects or works of art to the nation.  In return, donors would receive a reduction in their tax liability based on a set percentage of the value of the object they are donating.  The Board noted that works donated by artists were excluded.  This was disappointing as it would not encourage the collection of contemporary works of art and design.  
iii. The Government had also recently published a consultation paper to simplify gift aid.  

	12.4
	The Chairman reported that the American Friends of the V&A had a successful inaugural trip to London.  

	
	

	13
	Reports from Committees

	13.1
	The Audit Committee met on 21 June 2011.  The draft minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted:

i. The audit had been successful.  

ii. The VAE audit was approved; the loss and depreciation of the Reading Rooms had been discussed.  
iii. The Gilbert Trust had been deconsolidated.  

iv. The Committee had agreed new procedures for designating not in place (NIP) objects as missing.  The first meeting of the Loss Review Board was held in March 2011 to consider 10 objects from the Word and Image Department, of which nine were approved to be designated as missing.  These would be presented to the next meeting of the Collections Committee for approval, before being presented to the Board in September.   

	13.2
	The Buildings Strategy Committee met on 7 July 2011.  The following points were highlighted:
i. The Committee reviewed an updated design of the Exhibition Road wing which achieved the desired area.  A new wrap-around stair had been conceived, below a second oculus.  

ii. SM explained project stages C and D.  The Committee would progress with Stage C.  Trustees would be presented with Stage D for approval at the November Board Meeting, prior to planning being submitted at the end of the year.  MG reported that RBKC seemed supportive.  
iii. Building work would start after Olympics.  JL explained that the Museum would apply for HLF funding in 2012.  The Board agreed that it would need to carefully balance the risks around commencing Stage D before the project was fully funded.  

	13.2
	The Development Committee met on 28 June 2011 – a report had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted:

i. Revenue from donations boxes was down.  JL explained that signage on the boxes had been clarified however giving was down everywhere.  
ii. Gift Aid had been implemented on tickets and had raised £13k in June so far.  The Board agreed this was positive.  
iii. The Travel with V&A trip to India in January 2011 was fully subscribed.  
iv. Membership figures were up.  
v. JL explained that a £1.5 million pledge towards Europe 1600-1800 had been received.  
vi. JL emphasised that the endowment application would be a priority for the department.  

	13.4
	The Finance Committee met on 24 June 2011.   The draft minutes had been circulated previously.  It was noted that: 
i.  There was a year end general reserve of £6.5 million.  

ii. £2.4 million of reserves were available for designation.  The Committee recommended that this sum be designated to FuturePlan:

· £0.4m to complete the cleaning of the façades in advance of the Exhibition Road project.  
· £0.5m towards the Cast Court refurbishment.  
· £1.0m to underwrite future fundraising for Europe 1600-1800.  
The Board agreed the recommendations.  
iii. The May Finance Report indicated that the Museum was performing well against budget.  
iv. SW reported that the Museum was expecting the second and final payment of £1.5 million from lease of the former Theatre Museum, Covent Garden, which was contingent on planning permission being granted.  
v. The Committee had considered a revised draft of the Articles of Association for the Foundation.  The final Articles would be approved by the Board at the September meeting.  The Trustees agreed that Sir Timothy Sainsbury would be the nominated Trustee for the V&A on the V&A Foundation Board.  

	13.5
	The Investment Committee met on 24 June 2011.   The draft minutes had been circulated previously.  It was noted that: 
i. Investment performance was as expected in the current difficult market conditions.

	13.6
	The Museum of Childhood Committee had met on 16 June 2011.  The draft minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted:

i. The Other Media had presented the results of a feasibility study for the redesign of the Museum of Childhood (MoC) website.  Discussions with the Online Museum Team would continue.  If the existing templates were used the redesign would cost approximately £50k and take six months.  
ii. The Committee was updated on a proposed Phase III capital redevelopment project to build temporary exhibition space at the MoC.  This project will form part of FuturePlan.  
iii. The Committee had viewed a number of new acquisitions including an important dolls house.  
iv. SS recommended that all Trustees visit the excellent exhibition From The Tiger Who Came to Tea to Mog and Pink Rabbit which was on show at the MoC until 4 September.  

	
	

	14
	Any other business

	14.1
	The Chairman asked Trustees if they would be able to attend the proposed trip to Bonn on 23 and 24 November 2011.  AB would email Trustees to re-confirm their availability.  The meeting would go ahead in South Kensington if the majority of Trustees were unable to attend Bonn.    

	14.2
	The Chairman noted that today’s meeting was Erin O’Connor’s last scheduled attendance as a V&A Trustee.  Erin’s apologies had been received.  

	
	


Amanda Bruce 

11 July 2011
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